CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

JULY 10, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Davis, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Kindred, Alderman Hartley, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer of Alliance Water Resources and Brian Marten from MECO Engineering
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from June 2018 by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Kindred.


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried

READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Davis. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried 

APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS                                                                              Motion was made to approve the Jan-June 2018 Financial Statements by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Davis. 


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried
PROJECT UPDATES
USDA Update on Wastewater Treatment Plant Project – Mayor Wilch  
Mayor Wilch spoke with Michael Hartman with the USDA and the funding has been secured and the 3.125% interest rate has been locked in for the Wastewater Treatment facility.   Michael will bring a contract in the next couple of weeks and have everything signed by the mayor since the board approved that in the special session meeting.    
Discussion to keep MECO Engineering for Treatment Plant Project or go out for bids for a new engineering firm – Alderman Short

At the most recent Infrastructure meeting, the committee discussed this topic.  If a new engineering firm was used, it would create a delay in the project and a new PER and environmental study would have to be done.  Mayor Wilch mentioned this topic to Michael Hartman at USDA and hiring a new engineering firm would cost an additional $30-50,000 for a new PER, an additional $4,000-$4,500 for the environmental study and the delay could affect the extension on our wastewater treatment permit and the grant money may not be available.  The infrastructure committee recommended that the city stay with MECO Engineering with certain conditions being met during the project.  Alderman Kindred stated that Elsberry seemed to be an “afterthought” with MECO Engineering and we were not treated as a priority.  Alderman Hartley stated that there were many other issues with change orders that made Elsberry look bad with outside contractors being paid on a timely basis and some other errors that cost us to lose some grant money.  The board decided to stay with MECO Engineering but requested a different representative from the company and requested that the last (2) previous inspectors not be used for this project.  Brian Martin from MECO Engineering had no problem with these requests.   Brian Martin said that the pay requests were done at the last minute from the contractors and were not due to any mistakes and he had no control over that.  Mayor Wilch stated that going forward, any change orders need to be approved prior to the work being done and options made available at that time and make it clear who is responsible for payment of the change orders.  
A motion was made to approve MECO Engineering for the wastewater treatment plant project with the conditions requested by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Hartley

AYES – Alderman Davis, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Harper, Alderman Short 

NAYS – Alderman Kindred

Motion carried

A request was made to make sure the assigned engineer from MECO provides (6) copies of the PER to Boonslick Regional Planning Commission for the MUCK committee as soon as possible.    

Boonslick Regional Planning Commission Update - Chad Eggen / Mayor Wilch  

Mayor Wilch spoke with Chad Eggen from Boonslick and they will be presenting the wastewater treatment plant project to the MUCK committee and we should be in good shape to receive the $100,000 additional grant money.  

Mayor Wilch stated that there has only been (1) person who called about the CDBG demolition project.  There were letters mailed out to the landlords in our community and ads placed in the paper about the demolition project with no response.  There were (2) adjoined properties that were just purchased at the courthouse and they were checking to see if there was a problem with those properties for the demolition and it would be up to the city to decide.  According to Alderman Hartley, they have (1) year to pay that back and City Attorney Guinness said it was a 4th year sale and they will get it right away since they have a tax collectors deed.   

There is no new update on the City Comprehensive Plan.  

MECO Engineering Update - Brian Marten 
There have been quite a few suppliers & manufacturers interested in the wastewater treatment plant project for Elsberry and he will be setting up a meeting soon for the operators.  He can set up the meeting at City Hall or at the MECO Engineering offices to review the equipment needed with the aldermen.  It was suggested that MECO go through the Infrastructure Committee and have a presentation at one of their meetings. 

Brian also said he would suggest Jane or Leland with MECO Engineering to head up this project for Elsberry and he will send Mayor Wilch his suggestions.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Update on AT&T repair / letters for sewer line penetration at 5th St. & DuBois and manhole at 4th St. & Powell – City Attorney Guinness / Brian Hemmer with Alliance
Brian Hemmer with Alliance met with (2) AT&T reps to make a plan to repair the cross bores and he hopes to have this work completed before school starts in August.  The AT&T reps agreed to bring their own people in to make the repairs.  City Attorney Guinness stated that he will need a list of any separate costs that are incurred.  Brian mentioned the street cutting fee of $2,000 and Rob said they should have an umbrella bond to cover these kinds of costs.   Alderman Hartley commended City Attorney Guinness on getting this taken care of with AT&T.   

Street Inspection List of Repairs by Ward – Alderman Short / Mayor Wilch 

At the last Infrastructure meeting, Brian Hemmer with Alliance provided the committee members with a list of streets from Missouri Petroleum from 3 years ago that rated the condition of our streets on a 1-10 rating.  Some of these streets have been repaired since then but the committee is reviewing the next set of streets on that list.  Greg Blackmore with Mid River Asphalt is going to work on Sanderson Street in conjunction with the school parking lot in August and hopefully he will have time to go through the town and make a priority list of streets that need repair to prepare a semi scope of work to go out for bids.  Mayor Wilch also mentioned that we can make a 3-5 year plan for street repair so we don’t have to start over with a new list each year.   
NEW BUSINESS

General Code Codification Services Presentation / Proposal – Susan Lane with General Code and City Clerk Sue Hogarth 

Susan Lane with General Code Codification Services did a powerpoint presentation for the Board of Aldermen to codify,  update and digitize our city ordinances and Elsberry Municipal Code.  A hard copy of the presentation and proposal was provided to the aldermen and is attached to these meeting minutes.  The proposal is valid for 6 months if the board would like to consider including this for the 2019 budget.    The aldermen and City Attorney Guinness all agreed that the e-migrate / digitalization of our city ordinances would look more professional online and would be more user friendly for everyone.   City Attorney Guinness currently does our codification and provides a PDF copy of our Elsberry Municipal Code for the website at no charge.  
 Resignation  of  Alderman DeMoulin from the Board of Aldermen - Mayor Wilch 
A letter of resignation from Alderman DeMoulin was provided to the Aldermen.  A motion was made to accept his resignation by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried

Roof Repairs at City Hall, City Park Pavilion and City Park Gazebo - Mayor Wilch and Alderman Short

City Attorney Guinness was asked to put together a scope of work for these projects and he felt that Alliance would be more qualified to put this together but he would be happy to handle the legal portion of the spec to go out for bids.  He mentioned that the prevailing wage law has changed and the governor of Missouri has a week to sign it or not and it would apply to all jobs under $75,000.  The gazebo needs new shingles and the roof at City Hall needs flashing and sealing.  The electric inside the City Park Pavilion needs some work as well.  Mayor Wilch stated that there was money put back for the roof repair for City Hall on October 4, 2016.  City Attorney Guinness will work with Brian Hemmer at Alliance to create a spec / scope of work and will have it ready by the next board meeting.  

Fencing around Air Conditioning Units / Alcove at City Library - Alderman Short and City Clerk Sue Hogarth

The public notice to bid came out in the Lincoln County Journal. in the 7/10 issue and will come out in the Elsberry Democrat in the 7/12 issue with bids due by Wed 8/1/18.  One call has been received to date and any closed bids will be read at the August 14th board meeting.
Elsberry Old City Hall - Mayor Wilch 

There are trees growing over the old city hall and it is in need of paint.  It is currently being used for storage.  A question was raised by Alderman Harper and Alderman Hartley to put this building up for sale. The inside of the building is not in good shape either and the furnace doesn't work.  There was discussion about placing the building on the demolition list.  It was suggested to talk to the Historical Society to see if they want it or try to list it per Alderman Hartley and see if someone is interested in buying it.   Alderman Harper also suggested to have a community work day to have people help fix it up if it is decided to keep the building.  Mayor Wilch asked if anyone had any other suggestions to please forward them to his attention.  
Issues with Residents Tampering with City Infrastructure - Alderman Short

Alderman Short stated that there have been residents tampering with the grates or moving the manhole covers for the sewer system recently and that tampering with city infrastructure is in violation of our city ordinances and we will issue tickets for these offenses.   Alderman Harper had encouraged a local resident to save a kitten that was trapped recently in the sewer system by lifting the grates and placing a trap to get the kitten out.  Alderman Kindred stated that the fire department was called to free the kitten but found out the kitten was being fed by a resident.  There were (2) emergency calls to the fire department for the issues with this kitten.  Alderman Harper stated that she only contacted Alliance to check on the grate to see if the kitten could be freed because she was told it was stuck down there for 2 days and couldn't get out. 
Resignation of Mike Talbot and Appointment of Curtissa Kerr-Hunter to the Page Branch Park Committee - Mayor Wilch and Alderman Short

A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to accept the written resignation of Mike Talbot from the Page Branch Park Committee, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to accept the appointment of Curtissa Kerr-Hunter to the Page Branch Park Committee, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Approval for City Clerk Sue Hogarth to attend the MoCCFOA MML Master Academy Conference on Sunday, September 16, 2018 in Branson, MO -                 City Clerk Sue Hogarth

A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve City Clerk Sue Hogarth to attend this clerk conference, seconded by Alderman Davis.
  Cost for conference is $125.00.  
 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried
Payment Agreement Request for Cindy Riffle at 104 Baskett Drive  for Water Bill -                      City Collector Katie Harper
Cindy Riffle requested a water bill payment extension agreement for her home at 104 Baskett Drive since Medicaid took her check to pay for medical bills.  Her current water bill is $216.49 and it was agreed last month that she would pay an extra $40 per month.   She is now requesting another month extension from the Board to start making the extra payment which would begin for the August bill.   City Attorney Guinness wanted to make sure her landlord was aware of this situation since he could be liable to pay if she could not make her payments.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to grant Cindy Riffle another month extension to continue her payment plan starting in August, seconded by Alderman Short. 


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Nothing to report

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Lawn mower is back and working and  everything looked good for the Old Glory Jubilee at the City Park and for the 4th of July at the cemetery.  
Infrastructure:
Looking for a new radiator for one of the lawn mowers.
Emergency Services:
   Nothing to report 
Page Branch Park:   Alderman Short said there will be an event on September 22nd from 11A-Dark for Volleyball & Corn Hole tournaments with vendors and food.  Flyers have been printed and distributed so get a team together!  They are also looking for some larger businesses to donate towards a splash park idea since they can't afford to put in a pool.  
Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report
Tree Board: 
Nothing to report
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   Thank you to all the individuals involved in the Old Glory Jubilee.  He appreciated all the hard work and efforts to make the Old Glory Jubilee a successful event for the city and wanted to extend a special thanks to the fire department for the fireworks display.  Alderman Harper agreed and thought the popcorn & water distribution for the crowd during the fireworks was a great idea.

He checked into pricing for the radiator for the lawn mower and it is a manufacturer item. Mordt Tractor still has the best rate to purchase and put in a new radiator since they are a distributor for that lawn mower manufacturer.  
Alderman Davis:  Thank you to the fire department and city for the Old Glory Jubilee event and fireworks.
Alderman Hartley:  Nothing to report
Alderman Kindred:  Kudos to Alliance for taking care of the cemetery over the weekend because it looked really good for the 4th of July. 
Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report 
Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney –  the Show Me Courts software for computerization of the dockets for municipal courts will possibly be coming within the next 2 years and the city will have to pay for this software program as part of the municipal court system.   There seems to be some confusion within the state about when this will occur so Tammy and Rob will keep the board posted as things develop.
Brian Hemmer – There will be a citywide hydrant flush on Wednesday July 11th..  There was a notice that was printed on all the bills and it was just posted on the website.  They are still working on the water leaks in the city and are doing their best to explore various avenues to find the leaks including putting more meters in the ground to get more accurate readings, having Missouri Rural Water come out with detection equipment, etc.  
Airianna Brewer - Police Lieutenant – Can we look into some avenues to sell the old Ford Crown Victoria police car parked behind the police station?   Mayor Wilch was working on this and will get things going again in the next couple of days.   

Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report
Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Nothing to report
No closed session business per City Attorney Guinness since the governor hasn't signed anything yet for prevailing wage. 

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Davis.

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0   

Motion carried 

Meeting was adjourned at 7:50PM.     
